

Incident Report May 26, 2014 / KHRG #13-116-I1

Hpa-an Incident Report: Extrajudicial killing in Paingkyon Township, June 2013

This Incident Report describes the extrajudicial killing of a family from Pee Ta Hka village tract, Paingkyon Township, Hpa-an District. Four members of a family were killed on June 11th 2013 by Border Guard Force (BGF) Battalion #1015 soldiers, after they accused the father of practicing black magic. This Incident Report was initially published in May 2014 in the Appendix of KHRG's in-depth report, Truce or Transition? Trends in human rights abuse and local response in Southeast Myanmar since the 2012 ceasefire.

Incident Report | Paingkyon Township, Hpa-an District (June 2013)

The following Incident Report was written by a community member who has been trained by KHRG to monitor human rights abuses. It is presented below translated exactly as originally written, save for minor edits for clarity and security. This report was received in November 2013 along with other information from Hpa-an District, including one situation update and 121 photographs. 2

Part 1 - Incident(s) detail

Type of Incident	Killing
Date of Incident(s)	June 11 th 2013
Incident Location	A village, Pee Ta Hka village tract, Ta
(Village, Township and District)	Kreh [Paingkyon] Township, Hpa-an District

Victim Information								
Name	Age	Sex	Nationa	Religion	Family	Occupation	Responsibl	Village
			lity				е	
Нра	60	Mal	Karen	Buddhist	Married	Farming	Villager	Ta Nay
Htay		е				_	_	Traw

¹ KHRG Incident Reports are written or gathered by a community member in Hpa-an District who has been trained by KHRG to monitor human rights conditions. KHRG trains community members in eastern Burma to document individual incidents of abuse using a standardised reporting format; conduct interviews with other villagers; and write general updates on the situation in areas with which they are familiar. When writing incident reports,

community members are encouraged to document incidents of abuse that they consider to be important, by verifying information from multiple sources, assessing for potential biases and comparing to local trends.

² In order to increase the transparency of KHRG methodology and more directly communicate the experiences and perspectives of villagers in eastern Burma, KHRG aims to make all field information received available on the KHRG website once it has been processed and translated, subject only to security considerations. For additional reports categorized by Type, Issue, Location and Year, please see the Related Readings component following each report on KHRG's redesigned Website.

Poe								
Naw Muh	55	Fe mal	Karen	Buddhist	Married	Farming	Villager	Ta Nay Traw
		е						
Naw	28	Fe	Karen	Buddhist	Unmarr	Farming	Villager	Ta Nay
Tha		mal			ied			Traw
Pgeh		е						
Naw	13	Fe	Karen	Buddhist	Unmarr	Farming	Villager	Ta Nay
Hpaw		mal			ied			Traw
Hkler		е						

Perpetrator Information							
Name	Rank	Unit	Base	Commander			
Commander Kya Aye	Cantonment Area Commander (2)	Border Guard Force ³ [Battalion] #1015	Ya Tah	Unknown			

Part 2 - Information Quality

1. Explain the specific manner how you collected this information.

I did not hear [know] about the incident at the time and I received the information during the last three months. When I heard about it, I immediately went to A--- village, asked the villagers and met with B--- [a villager from A--- village]. He told me about a group of victims. Many people said, "The father in that family is able to chant spiritual words." The BGF #1015 Commander Kya Aye heard that and said, "We should not keep alive someone who is able to chant the spiritual words." He [Commander Kya Aye] killed him and many other people. I know this information because an A--- villager told me about it.

2. Explain how the source verified information accuracy.

BGF soldiers told Saw B---, a villager from A--- village, who killed the necromancer. The [BGF soldiers] asked Saw B--- to bury the bodies [of the family]. Maybe these soldiers were absent-minded to let Saw B--- know [that they were responsible for the murder]. The information is a little bit more detailed, because one or two BGF #1015 soldiers are from Hteh Ra village and lived close to A--- village, and knew Saw B---. That is why we know that they [the BGF soldiers and Saw B---] trusted each other and dared to tell [the information]. Therefore, I believe this information to be the truth.

PART 3 – Incident Details

Describe the Incident(s) in complete detail. For each incident, be sure to include 1) when the incident happened, 2) where it happened, 3) what happened, 4) how it happened, 5) who was involved, and 6) why it happened. Also describe any villager response(s) to the incident, the aftermath and the current living situation of the victims. Please, use the space prepared below and create attach if needed.

³ Border Guard Force (BGF) battalions of the Tatmadaw were established in 2010, and they are composed mostly of soldiers from former non-state armed groups, such as older constellations of the DKBA, which have formalised ceasefire agreements with the Burmese government and agreed to transform into battalions within the Tatmadaw. BGF battalions are assigned four digit battalion numbers, whereas regular Tatmadaw infantry or light infantry battalions are identified by two or three-digit battalion numbers. For more information, see "DKBA officially becomes Border Guard Force" Democratic Voice of Burma, August 2010, and, "Exploitation and recruitment under the DKBA in Pa'an District," KHRG, June 2009.

⁴ This is the Karen translation [expression] for someone who practices necromancy.

This incident happened on June 11th 2013 at around 10:00 pm, at the side of A--- village, Pee Ta Hka village tract,⁵ Ta Kreh [Paingkyon] Township, Hpa-an District. There were four people in the family: (1) The father – Hpah Htay Poe, who was 60 years old; (2) The mother – Naw Muh, who was 55 years old; (3) The first daughter – Naw Tha Pweh, who was 28 years old; and (4) The second daughter – Naw Paw Hkler, who was 13 years old. Their village is called Ta Nay Traw (although they temporarily lived in A--- village), Ta Kreh Township, Hpa-an District.

The BGF #1015 Commander Kya Aye asked his men [soldiers] to shoot and kill them all [the man accused of practicing witchcraft and his family]. BGF #1015 Commander Kya Aye said that Hpah Htay Poe [the father] could practice black magic and that he would be able to kill other people with his black magic, so he killed him, his wife and his two daughters. The BGF #1015 Commander, who lives in the Ya Ta BGF #1015 army camp, went to S--- village, Noh Hkwee village tract, Ta Kreh Township, Hpa-an District. He drove a red 'tiger car' with around ten of his men. He arrived in S--- [village] at around 3:00 pm. On June 11th 2013, they [the BGF soldiers] had a pork curry dinner together, with a pig that was about 20 kilos. After the meal, they planned to kill Hpah Htay Poe's family members. He asked his six men to kill them, and two of his soldiers named Nyay Maw and Naw Kay accomplished the plan. Before they went, Commander Kya Aye told his men, "Don't question anything, just kill them all. If you leave any of them alive, they will keep on killing other people with their [black magic]." So the BGF #1015 soldiers killed Hpah Htay Poe, his wife and his daughters.

This family used to live in Ta Nay Traw village, Meh Pra village tract, Ta Kreh Township, Hpa-an District. When the DKBA [Democratic Karen Benevolent Army]⁶ was formed during the war, they moved temporarily [from Ta Nay Traw village] to the A--- side of the village and then they lived in A--- village at the eastern part of the riverside called E---. They had lived there for over 20 years already. The KNU [Karen National Union], the KNLA-PC [Karen National Liberation Army/Karen National Union-Peace Council]⁷ knew [about the assassination], but they did not have any proof, so none of those armed groups dared to do anything. They just heard people say that, "Hpah Htay Poe can kill people with his witchcraft." No one knew exactly if the people who had been killed were able to kill people with their witchcraft.

When the BGF #1015 soldiers arrived at Hpah Htay Poe's hut, they told Hpah Htay Poe to come down [the ladder of] his house and they shot him in his chest. He [Hpah Htay Poe] was dead before he climbed down the ladder. Then they called Naw Muh and her two daughters to come down and [after the family did], they [the soldiers] shot and killed them [the family] all at the same time. After that, they pulled down Hpah Htay Poe's dead body from the hut. They searched his hut and they found two golden necklaces and some Myanmar money. After that, they burned down the whole hut.

Regarding all of this information: we knew [about what happened] when BGF #1015 soldiers returned and told A--- villager, Saw B---, what had happened. His [Saw B---'s] village was close

⁵ A village tract is an administrative unit of between five and 20 villages in a local area, often centred on a large village.

The Democratic Karen Benevolent Army (DKBA), formerly the Democratic Karen Buddhist Army, was formed in December 1994 and was originally a breakaway group from the KNU/KNLA that signed a ceasefire agreement with the Burma government and directly cooperated at times with Tatmadaw forces. The formation of the DKBA was led by monk U Thuzana with the help and support of the State Law and Order Restoration Council (SLORC), the name of the military government in Burma at that time. For more information on the formation of the DKBA, see "Inside the DKBA," KHRG, 1996. The DKBA now refers to a splinter group from those DKBA forces reformed as Tatmadaw Border Guard Forces, also remaining independent of the KNLA. As of April 2012, the DKBA changed its name from "Buddhist" to "Benevolent" to reflect its secularity.

⁷ The KNU/KNLA Peace Council (also called the Karen Peace Council or KPC), is an armed group based in Htoh Gkaw Ko, Hpa-an District, which split from the Karen National Union (KNU) in 2007 and subsequently refused to comply with orders from the then-SPDC government to transform its forces into the Tatmadaw Border Guard. See: "KPC to be outlawed if it rejects BGF," *Burma News International*, August 30th 2010.

[to the village where the incident occurred] and they [the BGF soldiers and Saw B---] knew each other. The BGF soldiers also asked Saw B--- to bury the dead bodies [of the four persons] that they had killed. After one and a half days, the A--- villagers buried the dead bodies of Hpah Htay Poe's family.

These six BGF #1015 soldiers fulfilled the order completely. They gave the two golden necklaces and the Myanmar money that they brought to their commander, but the commander did not accept those things. I know that he gave those things to his soldiers who went [fulfilled the order].

When I took the [below] photos, I was standing next to Hpah Htay Poe's hut at his grave. I also mentioned the date [in the photo set] when the photos were taken. The district leader asked me for some photos, so I had to give him some photos. I gave him only five photos and kept all the remaining photos for KHRG.

There were two sets of photos: (1) the hut and compound that was burned down, and (2) the grave where the dead bodies were buried. I took the photos on the 1st of October 2013 I went along with A--- villager called Saw B--- to take the photos.

Finally, Hpah Htay Poe's [third] daughter got married, and she is currently living in Brigade #6 [Dooplaya District] at the side of K--- [area]. I heard that she was looking for ways to get help after what had been done to her parents and siblings. Because she lives far away from me, it is not easy for us to meet each other. I cannot say exactly what her opinion is about that case and whether [action will be taken] in the future.





The above photos were taken by a KHRG community member on October 1st 2013 in A--- village, Pee Ta Hka village tract, Paingkyon Township, Hpa-an District. It shows the remains of a home that was burnt to the ground by BGF Battalion #1015 soldiers on June 11th 2013, after the soldiers accused the father of practicing witchcraft and killed the four family members living there. According to the community member, other villagers buried the family beside the home. [Photos: KHRG]

Part 4 - Permission for Using the Details

Did the victim(s) provide permission to use this information? Explain how that permission was provided.

Because the victims' daughter is not living close to the place that the accident happened, I think we can use and mention [publish] the information as necessary.

Further background reading on the situation in Hpa-an District can be found in the following KHRG reports:

- Truce or Transition? Trends in human rights abuse and local response in Southeast Myanmar since the 2012 ceasefire (May 2014)
- "Hpa-an Situation Update: Lu Pleh Township, 2012 to 2013," (February 2014)
- "Hpa-an Situation Update: T'Nay Hsah Township, March to May 2013," (August 2013)
- "Hpa-an Situation Update: T'Nay Hsah Township, June 2012 to February 2013," (June 2013)
- "Hpa-an Situation Update: Ta Kreh and T'Nay Hsah Townships, December 2012," (April 2013)

